United States General Accounting Office Washington, D.C. 20548

160982

National Security and International Affairs Division

B-280752

August 13, 1998

The Honorable Ted Stevens Chairman The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye Ranking Minority Member Subcommittee on Defense Committee on Appropriations United States Senate

Subject: NATO: Status of JSTARS and Alternatives to Meet the Alliance
Ground Surveillance Requirement

NATO's military commanders have identified an alliance ground surveillance system as NATO's top acquisition priority, and the United States has supported NATO's acquisition of JSTARS as the system available to meet NATO's requirements. This letter responds to your request that we inquire into the North Atlantic Treaty Organization's (NATO) decision to reject the U.S. proposal to utilize the Joint Surveillance Target Radar System (JSTARS) to fulfill NATO's alliance ground surveillance requirement. You also asked us to identify what alternative proposals for meeting this requirement are being considered and to provide an analysis of the cost sharing arrangement for the development and/or purchase of such a system.

RESULTS IN BRIEF

NATO did not accept the U.S. proposal to utilize JSTARS to meet its ground surveillance requirement due to economic considerations and competing interests among several European allies. Subsequently, the United States rescinded the specific funding and cost share offer. Currently, NATO has no specific proposals under consideration, but is studying several options for an alliance ground surveillance system, including the use of an enhanced version of the JSTARS sensor system. Because there are no specific proposals, cost-sharing arrangements have not been negotiated.

GAO/NSIAD-98-233R NATO's Decision on JSTARS

160982

SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY

To answer these questions, we met with U.S. defense officials in Washington and at NATO and reviewed documentation provided by the Departments of Defense and State regarding the alliance's decision-making process on the alliance ground surveillance system. We conducted our principal review between December 1997 and January 1998 and updated our work in August 1998 in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards.

NATO'S DECISION REGARDING THE U.S. PROPOSAL

NATO developed the requirement for a ground surveillance system in early 1995. Subsequently, NATO's military authorities identified such a system as among its highest acquisition priorities. In the spring of 1997, the United States offered a proposal to satisfy this requirement based on the U.S. Air Force's JSTARS.¹ The final U.S. offer would have separated the NATO ground surveillance system proposal into two linked components; a ground station component, which would be led by Germany, and an air platform component led by the United States. The United States would have funded all the 1998 costs and most of the 1999 costs for the development and purchase of the ground and air components of the system.² The U.S. contribution would account for just over 49 percent of the total costs of the system, with all the aircraft work to be done in the United States. The German contribution, which would begin in 1999, would be limited to ground station costs, although NATO assumed that once the final program was in place, Germany would eventually contribute to the entire program.

At the November 1997 NATO Conference of National Armaments Directors, the U.S. offer was strongly supported by many of the smaller NATO countries, but there was insufficient support from some of the larger allies. At the conclusion of the conference, NATO could not reach consensus, largely because budgetary difficulties in Germany kept it from committing to the U.S. offer. In addition, the United Kingdom and France, which are each pursuing their own airborne ground surveillance systems, would not participate in a NATO purchase of JSTARS, making Germany's participation critical. Unable to reach consensus, NATO directed a search for "fresh concepts," and the United States withdrew its offer.

¹The U.S. offer was modified a few times between the original offer in the spring of 1997 and the final offer considered at the November 1997 NATO Conference of National Armaments Directors.

²The operating cost shares would fall under NATO's military budget and would depend on which countries participated.

ALTERNATIVE ALLIANCE GROUND SURVEILLANCE PROPOSALS

As of August 1998, there were no formal proposals under consideration to meet NATO's ground surveillance requirement. However, the United States has advocated using an enhanced version of the JSTARS sensor on an aircraft of NATO's choice and is developing such a proposal. In addition to the U.S. JSTARS, a number of countries have systems under development that could conceivably satisfy, at least in part, the alliance ground surveillance requirement. The United Kingdom is developing a system known as ASTOR based on a fixed wing platform. France and Italy are developing systems known as HORIZON and CRESO, respectively, which are based on using helicopters as the platform. NATO's military authorities have reaffirmed the ground surveillance requirement, but as of the last Conference of National Armaments Directors in April 1998, NATO extended the mandate of the group studying the issue until at least spring of 1999. Until that time, it is unlikely that NATO will make any further decisions regarding an alliance ground surveillance system.

COST-SHARING ARRANGEMENTS

None of the alternatives under consideration have reached the stage where formal proposals, which include cost-sharing arrangements, have been presented. Cost-sharing arrangements are developed on the basis of specific proposals that generally include consideration of economic and industrial benefits, and are finalized as the result of negotiations among the NATO participants in the program.

AGENCY COMMENTS

State and Defense Department officials reviewed a draft of this letter and concurred with the information it contained.

We are sending copies of this letter to the Secretary of Defense and other interested congressional committees. We will make copies available to others on request. The major contributors to this letter were F. James Shafer, Muriel Forster, and Hynek Kalkus. Please contact me at (202) 512-4128 if you or your staff have any questions about this letter.

Harold & Johnson

Harold J. Johnson, Associate Director International Relations and Trade Issues

,
1) ** :
**

Ordering Information

The first copy of each GAO report and testimony is free. Additional copies are \$2 each. Orders should be sent to the following address, accompanied by a check or money order made out to the Superintendent of Documents, when necessary. VISA and MasterCard credit cards are accepted, also. Orders for 100 or more copies to be mailed to a single address are discounted 25 percent.

Orders by mail:

U.S. General Accounting Office P.O. Box 37050 Washington, DC 20013

or visit:

Room 1100 700 4th St. NW (corner of 4th and G Sts. NW) U.S. General Accounting Office Washington, DC

Orders may also be placed by calling (202) 512-6000 or by using fax number (202) 512-6061, or TDD (202) 512-2537.

Each day, GAO issues a list of newly available reports and testimony. To receive facsimile copies of the daily list or any list from the past 30 days, please call (202) 512-6000 using a touchtone phone. A recorded menu will provide information on how to obtain these lists.

For information on how to access GAO reports on the INTERNET, send an e-mail message with "info" in the body to:

info@www.gao.gov

or visit GAO's World Wide Web Home Page at:

http://www.gao.gov

United States General Accounting Office Washington, D.C. 20548-0001

Bulk Rate Postage & Fees Paid GAO Permit No. G100

Official Business Penalty for Private Use \$300

Address Correction Requested

`